Minutes of the Meeting of the Welney Parish Council

held in the Parish Hall, Welney

on Wednesday 11th January, 2006 at 7.30 p.m.

Present:


Cllr.K.Goodger (Chairman) Cllrs. E.Allen, T.Bennett, T.Bray, M.Brown, M.Jones,


S.Kerr, D.Rowlett and the Clerk.


Also in attendance were: Dist.Cllr.D.Pope, Mr.P.Cox, Mrs. C. Cox, Mrs.P. Rix,


Ms.H.Cowells, Mrs.J.Jones, Mrs.C.Bray, Mrs.R.Bown, Mrs.S.Claxton and 


Mr.E.Dore.

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for attending.  

He then introduced Mr. Grundell and Allison from the Norfolk County Council and the Borough Council who explained how the Village Emergency Plan worked and how it could be set up for Welney.  They provided literature and copies of a CD for those present to read and take away.  They answered questions and gave some very helpful and useful information.  They were thanked very much for their attendance and the matter could now be taken forward by the Parish Council at the next meeting.  The Chairman thanked Mr.Grundell and Allison for attending the meeting.

The Chairman then introduced PC Julian Davis, the local Police Community Liaison Officer.  PC Davis explained that he covers two parishes (one of which is Welney).  He confirmed that he is based at Downham Market and provided a telephone number where he can be contacted or where a message can be left.  He confirmed that a Police presence has been in the village on a daily basis recently, as Norfolk Police have been running a campaign to try and keep Village Post Offices safe.   He also advised that he has spoken to the persons responsible for the Mobile Police Station which has not visited Welney for sometime, and he is trying to arrange for it to return to the village.  He answered questions from the floor.  The Chairman thanked PC Davis for attending, and PC Davis in turn confirmed that he would be making contact with the Youth Club so that he could pay them a visit.

2.  Apologies for absence.

Apologies were received from Dist.Cllr.V. Spikings.

3.  Casual Vacancy .  

A letter was received from Mr.Darrell Stevens tendering his resignation from the Parish Council.  The Clerk confirmed that she had acknowledged Mr.Stevens letter

and thanked him for his work during his time with the Council..  The Borough

Council had been informed of the vacancy and had supplied the necessary

Notices for publication.  These had been put up in the Post Office, the Notice

Board and on the Website.  It is hoped that we shall be successful in filling the

vacancy at the next meeting.

4.  Declaration of Interests


Cllrs. Goodger and Rowlett declared an interest in Item 1 under the heading of


Correspondence, and Cllr.Jones declared an interest in the Youth Club which is


dealt with under Playing Field.

5. Minutes
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 8th December, 2005 were approved

by all present and signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

6. Matters Arising

1. The Clerk explained that at the time of sending out the information she had not

received any information regarding a visit from the Police.  However as will be seen

from the minutes, our Local Policeman arrived and talked to the meeting.

2. Quality Parish Status – Following the last meeting the Clerk had applied for the

necessary application forms for the qualification needed as Clerk so that the Parish

Council can eventually proceed with QPS.  As soon as these are received the Council

would be informed and also kept up to date with progress.

3. Welney Historical Society.  The Clerk advised that following the last meeting

She had tried to book the Hall for 14th January but as it was not available it was

provisionally booked for the 21st.  The Chairman then explained to the meeting that

he would initially like to get a group of interested persons together to make

initial arrangements for the inaugural meeting.  After discussion it was proposed

by Cllr.Jones, seconded by Cllr.Allen and agreed that the group should form a

Working Party of the Parish Council.  As soon as the Working Party had held their

Initial meeting, they would announce the date of the Inaugural meeting and all the

necessary arrangements could be made.

4. Following the last meeting the Clerk had checked on the question of the Councils decision not to put the minutes onto the webpages until after they were signed.  The resolution was passed at the meeting on 12th October, 2005 and cannot therefore be raised again until a period of 6 months has passed.

5.  Millennium Arts Project Fund – The Clerk had contacted Mrs.Karen Fleming as

requested at the last meeting and an e-mail had been received stating that there is

only a small sum of money in the account but a second signature is required in order

to access the account.  It was proposed by Cllr.Bennett, seconded by Cllr.Jones

and agreed that the Chairman should be the second signature, and the Clerk would

advise Mrs.Fleming accordingly.

6.  Comments Boxes – Cllr.Bray handed round copies of a suggested comments box

for the Parish Council, and it was agreed  that these should be printed and place

in the Post Office and also be available at the Parish Council Meetings.

7. Cllr.Bennett had raised the question of the Post Box at the end of Hall Drove. 

People were concerned as to whether or not the box was in use because it had no posting times shown.  He confirmed that he had taken the matter up with Mrs.Redman

At the Post Office and she was making enquiries.

8. Cllr.Bennett also confirmed that he had requested Item 15 of the Correspondence

from the December Meeting.  This was a letter regarding Traditional Orchards

from the Borough Council.  He confirmed that he had contacted the Borough Council

and found that there is funding available for replanting old orchards, and he was

speaking to the owners of one or two orchards who might be interested.

9. Village Seat.  The Seat which the Cricket Club had approached the Council about 

in memory of Mr.Peter Bedford was mentioned by Cllr.Bennett.  The Clerk confirmed 

that she had written to Mr.John Loveday following the last meeting, but had received

no reply.  Cllr.Bennett confirmed that there should be no problems with the Environment Agency if we wished to place a seat on the bank side of the gate but formal approval would be needed,.  It was agreed to contact Mr. Loveday again to find out which site he would prefer.

7. Public Participation

The Chairman then adjourned the meeting for public participation and at the end of

the discussions, the meeting was reconvened.

8. Meeting Reports
Cllr.Bennett confirmed that following his attendance at the last meeting of the

Essex Water regarding the Abberton Reservoir Scheme, a further meeting would be

held in April.  He also confirmed that the Clerk had downloaded the presentations

from the meeting in November and supplied him with copies.

9.  Finance.

1. Adoption of the Welney Parish Council Financial Regulations.  

On the proposition of Cllr.Brown, seconded by Cllr. Jones and agreed, the

Financial Regulations were formally adopted for another year.

2. Consideration of Annual Grants. 

A letter had been received from the Welney Cygnets requesting consideration for

a grant from the Parish Council.  On the proposition of Cllr.Kerr, seconded by Cllr.

Bennett it was agreed that a grant of £200.00 should be made to the Welney Cygnets

and the cheque was drawn and signed,.

3. Clerks Salary Increase

The Clerk had supplied details of her current salary and the proposed increase as

recommended by the National Association of Parish and Town Councils.  Currently

the hourly rate for 6 hours per week (Spine 17) is £7.76 and the recommended

increase is £7.99 per hour.  Following a brief discussion it was proposed by Cllr.Allen,

seconded by Cllr.Bennett and unanimously agreed that the salary should be increased

to the recommended figure. This increase would be backdated to 1at April, 2005.

4. Approval of Parish Council Accounts for Payment

The following accounts had been received for payment and on the proposition of

Cllr.Bray, seconded by Cllr.Brown and agreed, the cheques were duly signed:

Mrs.P.Copeman, Clerks Salary

207 . 74




    Back payment

  53 . 82
261 . 56




    Expenses




  19 . 32


Cheque No. 100859





280 . 88


Mr.S.Kerr – Making and fitting new Notice Board


Cheque No. 100860





335 . 00


MBH Services Ltd. Street Lighting Maintenance


13.12.05 to 12.2.06


Cheque No. 100861





104 . 55

Paid by Direct Debit – E-on Energy charge


 50 . 83

The following accounts for the Parish Hall had been received for payment and

on the proposition of Cllr.Kerr, seconded by Cllr.Allen and agreed the cheques

were duly signed:


Anglian Water 7.7.05 to 13.12.06


Cheque No. 100215





 23 . 16


Fenland fire Appliance Company


Servicing Fire Extinguishers


Cheque No. 100216





 28 . 02


Cash for payment of December 100 Club Winners


Cheque No. 100217





100 . 00

The following accounts for the Welney Playing Field had been received for payment

and on the proposition of Cllr.Jones, seconded by Cllr.Bennett and agreed, the cheques were duly signed


Anglian Water 7.7.05 to 12.12.05


Cheque No. 100005





 29 . 06


Peter Brown and Sons Limited


Electrical work and new heaters at Pavilion


Cheque No. 100006





324 . 44


Paid by Direct debit – Powergen Electricity


 33 . 10 

5. Annual Precept.

An interim balance sheet to 31st December, 2005 showing monies spent, and

and estimate of the expenses to 31.3.06 was presented to each Councillor for

consideration in setting the Annual Precept Figure for the Borough Council.

Following discussion it was proposed by Cllr.Bennett, seconded by Cllr.Jones and agreed with 1 abstention, that we should precept for a figure of £7.500.00.

It was further agreed that an explanation of how the precept is spent should be 

included in the next Welney News Report so that parishioners can see why

the money is required and how it is spent.

10.  Parish Hall / Elgoods Development,

1. The electricity meters were emptied prior to the start of the meeting and thee sum

of £49.00 was removed..   The electrical equipment was not tested on this occasion but will be tested at the next meeting.

2.  The 100 Club draws for December and January then took place.  The December


     result would be announced immediately and the January result would be announced


     later in the month.  This would then mean that each draw would take place in the

     appropriate month.

December Winners

1st Prize

No.42

£50.00

Mr.Sid Roberts

2n Prize

No.24

£25.00

Mr.Ivan Scarff

3rd Prize

No.33

£15.00

Mr.Bernie Wolfe

4th Prize

No.16

£10.00

Mr.Charles Bastock

January Winners

1st Prize

No. 64

£50.00

Mrs. Rachel Brown

2nd Prize

No. 43

£25.00

S. & M. Hancock

3rd Prize

No,16

£15.00

Mr. Charles Bastock

4th Prize

No.34

£10.00

Mr.John Cunningham.

3.  Parish Hall and Elgoods.

The Clerk confirmed that despite several calls to Mr. Shelton of the Environment Agency following the last meeting, no letter had been received.  However, she was now pleased to report that at 4.30 p.m. on the day of the meeting an e-mail letter was received from Mr. Shelton confirming the offer and the conditions attached.  After consideration and discussion it was agreed that  an emergency Parish Council Meeting should be called as soon as possible with Elgoods being invited, It would be an open meeting but this item would be the only one on the Agenda.  Dates were suggested and the Clerk confirmed that she would speak to Mrs. Sutton at Elgoods the next morning to see which would be suitable and then inform Councillors accordingly,   At that meeting arrangements could then be made for an Open Meeting for the Village.

4.The Clerk confirmed that she had received the certificate confirming the service of   the Fire Extinguishers in the Parish Hall, and also the 2006 Membership Certificate of the Norfolk Association of Village Halls, and both of these have been displayed in the Hall.

5.  A letter was received from the Borough Council dated 20.12.05 regarding New Year Changes in Food Hygiene Laws..  A copy  had been circulated to all councillors but it was felt that this was something which did not affect us.  However it was agreed that this should be pointed out to persons hiring the hall, for their information.

11. Playing Field.


1.  Mrs.J.Jones gave a brief report on behalf of the Welney Youth Club.  She explained 
that the Youth Club are now self funding, and are planning to hold a Bingo every two


months, with the first one taking place on 26th February.  She had also made contact 


with PC Davis who was going to pay a visit to the Youth Club and meet the children.

2. Cllr.Bennett confirmed that he had spoken to Darrel Stevens regarding the tress on

the playing field and this is all in hand.

3. An e-mail had been received from Mr. Tony Smart on behalf of the Welney Croft

Cricket Club, and a copy had been circulated to all Councillors.  He explained that the

money the Parish Council pay the Club for the cutting of the grass had not been increased for several years, and requested that consideration be given to increasing the payment from £625 to £725.00.  After discussion it was proposed by Cllr.Bray, seconded by Cllr. Jones and agreed that the payment for the 2006 Season should be 

increased to £725.00.

4. The Chairman then confirmed that arrangements were in hand to have the hole

in the door repaired at the pavilion, to call and empty the electric meter as soon as

possible, and Mrs. P. Rix gave a brief report regarding the Pavilion.

12. Correspondence

1. Letter from Mr. & Mrs. P. Cox dated 3.1.06 was received.  A copy was circulated

to all councillors, but after taking legal advice it was proposed by Cllr.Jones

Seconded by Cllr. Allen and all agreed that this problem was outside the

jurisdiction of the Parish Council and there was nothing we could do to assist.

It was agreed that a letter be sent to Mr. & Mrs. Cox confirming this decision

2. Copy of the Norfolk Protocol for the consideration of Unauthorised Encampment

Management Guidance for use by County and District Councils, Norfolk Police

and Health and Education Authorities.  Passed to Cllr.Bennett.

3. Norfolk Matters – January 2006. Views required n the NCC budged and a

Questionnaire on the back for completion.

4. Office of the Deputy Prime Minister 15.12.05 – Standards of Conduct in English

Local Government : The Future.  Large booklet which can be passed around.

5. Cambridgeshire Acre – Best Kept Village Competition details for Cambridgeshire

6. LeAP Ahead – Magazine for December 2005

7. Norfolk County Council Planning 10.12.05 Norfolk Minerals and Waste

Development Framework Core Strategy : Issues and Options stage.  Passed to Cllr.Jones.

8.   East Cambridgeshire district council 9.12.05 Submission Statement of Community Involvement.  Passed to Cllr,Goodger.,

9.  NCAP&TC  December 2005.  Copy of Norfolk Link Seminar details of current initiatives challenging parishes – 7.3.06 The George Hotel, Swaffham

10. Norfolk County Council December 2005 – Adult Education Courses Spring and Summer 2006.

11. West Norfolk Council for Voluntary & Community Action.  Various information and training details.


12.  NCC Norfolk Fire Service 4.1.06  Have your say on Norfolk Fire Authority Safety Plan 2006/7

13.  Borough Council of King’s Lynn and West Norfolk- Home Energy Conservation Act 9.1.06  Save energy to reduce fuel bills and combat climate change.  Passed to Cllr.Bray.

14.  Various faxes from West Norfolk Homewatch re burglaries in the area. Warning residents to be very vigilant and careful.

13.  Plans and Planning Matters


There were no plans or planning matters to be discussed at the meeting.


Since the December meeting the following application had been received.  It had


been circulated to Councillors and as there were no objections the form was returned


recommending approval.  However a note was attached that any development on


this land would have to take account of the pipe which runs under the frontage and


takes all the waste water from the six bungalows to the south of these plots.


Ref No. 05/02503


Mrs. C. Thompson, Tofino Lodge, March Road, Welney


Outline planning application for construction of 2 dwellings on land south of


Tofino Lodge, March Road, Welney.

14.  Highway Matters

1. A letter dated 21st December had been received from NCC Highways following

our last letter.  It was considered by some Councillors that the road is still narrow and

dangerous, but it will hopefully have the effect of slowing some of the vehicles down.

The Clerk confirmed that the second paragraph of Highways letter referred to a problem Mr.Cox had reported at Tipsend.  The information had been passed to Mr. Cox who informed the meeting that some further material had now been put in the grup.

2. Information Boards.  Contact had been made  with Mr. Cusdin of the West Norfolk and Breckland Rural Transport Partnership accepting their offer of a notice board.  Contact had been made with Highways who sent out the necessary paperwork for the required permission and this had been signed and returned, and a copy forward to Mr. Cusdin., As soon as further information is received Councillors will be informed.  Highways are making arrangements to remove the post which they had installed at the top of New Road where the new board will be sited.

3. A letter had been sent to Jean Markwell at Downham Town Council and she had replied stating that a councillor would be very welcome at their next meeting.  Cllr.Bennett expressed an interest in attending and on the proposition of Cllr.Goodger, seconded by Cllr.Kerr it was agreed that he would represent the Council.

4. Cllr.Jones reported that there was still a serious problem with dog mess on the footpaths in the village and it was agreed to put a further notice in the Welney News

5. Cllr.Bennett confirmed that access to the High Level Banks through the little gate especially heading south was very difficult due to mud and puddles.  He had spoken to the Environment Agency who had promised to provide some gravel and make the area up.

15.Parish Action Plan

Cllr.Bray gave councillors details of the results of the survey of the 12-17 year olds and gave interim results of the questionnaires.  So far out of 258 papers handed out 240 had been returned.  He also confirmed that the Eastern Daily Press would be contacting the group for a Press Release.

16. Any Other Business
Cllr.Bennett reported that the Wildfowl Trust at Hundred Foot Bank had several chairs that were surplus to requirements.  It was agreed that these would be very useful in the Parish Hall and Cllr.Bennett agreed to ask if there were still some available we would be grateful.

There being no further business, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared

the meeting closed at 9.28 p.m.  The next meeting will take place on 8th February, 2006

Signed ……K.Goodger  (Chairman)…………………………………..

Dated ……8/2/06……………………………………

